CBJ DOCKS & HARBORS BOARD OPERATIONS/PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

- **I. Call to Order** The meeting was called to order at 5:02 p.m. in City Hall Conference Room 224.
- **II. Roll Call** The following memebers were present: Don Etheridge, Tom Donek, David Seng, Budd Simpson, Weston Eiler until 6:30pm, Bob Janes via phone until 5:30pm, and Mark Ridgway via phone until 6:30pm.

Absent: David Lowell and Robert Mosher

Also present: Carl Uchytil- Port Director, David Borg- Harbormaster, and Matt Creswell-Harbor Operations Manager.

III. Approval of Agenda

Mr. Uchytil requested the removal of Unfinished Business #2 (FY19 & FY20 Budget) from the agenda due to lack of necessary documents.

Mr. Uchytil also requested that New Business #2 (Don D. Statter Harbor – Breakwater Covering Project) be changed to an Information Item.

MOTION By MR. ETHERIDGE: TO APPROVE THE AGENDA AS AMENDED AND ASK FOR UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Motion passed with no objection.

IV. Public Participation on Non-Agenda Items

William Quayle, Juneau, AK

Mr. Quayle asked the Board to change the loading permit fee from \$400 back to \$300. It is really expensive to get started, especially if you have a pedicab. The change will also be affecting taxi cabs with fleets of less than three and making it difficult to do business. If the Board wants to make up the money, they should increase water rates by ½ percent. That way, local proprietors will not be paying the extra money. He has to pay \$1500 for the CBJ fee and pay for his insurance. If he could keep from paying the extra \$100 it would definitely help.

Mr. Simpson asked which fee Mr. Quayle is talking about?

Mr. Uchytil said this year the company fee for the Loading Zone Permits is \$350, plus \$8 per seat. Pedicabs have to get two permits: one to operate on the Docks & Harbors managed seawalk because it's a commercial operation, and also a \$1500 annual permit from JPD, like a cab.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Mr. Simpson asked Mr. Uchytil to bring more information to the next Operations Committee Meeting for the Board's consideration.

V. Approval of Thursday, January 18th, 2018 Operations/Planning Meetings Minutes

MOTION By MR. ETHERIDGE: TO APPROVE THE JANUARY 18th, 2018 MEETING MINUTES AS PRESENTED AND ASK UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Motion passed with no objection.

VI. Consent Agenda - None

VII. Unfinished Business

1. Public Policy on Use of Docks & Harbors Managed Properties

Mr. Uchytil said as a result of the Urban Design Plan, it was suggested that the Board create a policy on how we intend to manage public lands and the availability of those managed lands to private enterprise. He met with three members of the Docks & Harbors Board and came up with a draft policy statement that was entered into the record at the January Operations/Planning Committee Meeting. There was considerable public testimony at that meeting and he has received comments as recently as this afternoon. The options for the Board tonight are to discuss the comments so far, or to take testimony and collect information.

Mr. Simpson said this is a complicated issue and he doesn't want to rush into a conclusion that may or may not be appropriate. He would like to hear more testimony, then take it under advisement to come up with a new and improved policy.

Committee Discussion- None

Public Comment

Tracy LaBarge, Juneau, AK

Ms. LaBarge said she feels this issue has gotten really derailed. Docks & Harbors has been issuing leases for a very long time. Bill Heumann is her landlord. She went to him and they tried to come up with ideas to keep her in business. When she originally came to the Board she wanted to put a shack on the dock. She has learned a lot through this process and realizes that probably wasn't the best way to go. She took everybody's suggestions to heart and came up with the best scenario, which was the 60 square feet of space from Docks and Harbors for the tanks and her signature pots. That worked out. When we went into the long range waterfront plan, it was suggested to her to add seating along the decked over tidelands. That would make the corner look great, it would be a lively area, and there would be more seating for public and private use. Her intent was to

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

let anybody sit there and relax because there aren't a lot of places to sit on the dock. She built a commercial kitchen and did everything she needed to do to get her business up and running. She appreciates the support of the Board. In presenting this small amount of other seating, that's all she came in for and she feels like it's grown out of proportion. It's for the comfort of her customers. It's very simple, it adds to the waterfront, it doesn't take up a lot of space, and it wouldn't even be available unless that area was decked over. She appreciates the difficulty of the policy, but she hopes the Board takes its time and determines that this does have an impact on other people's lives and businesses as well as hers.

Daniel Glidmann, Douglas, AK

Mr. Glidmann said he is Tracy's landlord at Salt so he has a vested interest in her being successful. Sometimes they have to agree to disagree about specific issues. He doesn't necessarily disagree with this specific issue, it's the bigger picture he's concerned about. He wants to see a clear policy that won't continue to challenge the upstream businesses that try to stay open all year long. Businesses on the bubble that just pop in and skim the cream for the summertime really do put unreasonable pressure on year-round businesses. The rents up the street are half to one-third what waterfront rents are. Landlords can certainly adjust rates on the waterfront to make business easier for their tenants. He also understands the challenges of having property on the waterfront. He wants to make it clear he is talking about the big picture and any future asks that other businesses might ask all along the waterfront. He suggests the Board take the time to come up with a policy that's clear for everyone.

Mr. Ridgway asked Mr. Glidmann to repeat what he said about equalizing waterfront and uplands rents?

Mr. Glidmann said he is not talking about equalizing rents, it's just that rents up on Seward Street and away from the waterfront are between half and one-third what the rents are on the waterfront and that's obviously for a variety of reasons. There is much more traffic in the summertime so they command a higher rent. What we have been trying to do for the past 15 years is develop other parts of town so that we have year-round businesses. It seems to be working but it's going to take time for those year-round businesses to mature. This is not a mature market and additional businesses dotted along the seawalk would put an unreasonable amount of pressure on those year-round businesses.

Mr. Ridgway asked when Mr. Glidmann says "seawalk" is he referring to the draft plan?

Mr. Glidmann said the seawalk is comprised of a variety of different pieces. It has approaches, right of ways, and the specific 16' wide "seawalk" along the water. He's looking for a plan that addresses all parts individually and together.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Mr. Eiler asked when Mr. Glidmann was talking about businesses on the bubble, what is he saying is too much? Is it something specifically as the policy is written or is it just a proliferation of additional seasonal businesses?

Mr. Glidmann said he doesn't see the policy as written at this point as being an effective policy. He thinks we are getting to a policy, but he is referring to a proliferation of businesses on the waterfront that don't commit to year-round business. He thinks it's great that people go out there and are willing, like Tracy started on the waterfront in a small facility and he thinks the entrepreneurial spirit is great, but this market is a very tender market. He has been in this business for 30 years or so and he has annual tenants that he continually deals with, specifically in the off-season, to manage rent payments and repairs because they can't really make it all year long without active landlord help. Other landlords can say if you can't pay the rent on time we're going to close your business, but a lot of that pressure comes from the traffic being stopped on the waterfront from coming up the street. He is talking specifically about the City leasing public lands, he has no objection to somebody building something on private property. He just wants to see a clear policy that people can plan for.

Mr. Simpson asked Mr. Glidmann if his objection would be to the Docks & Harbors Board as a public entity making cheap space available to seasonal businesses?

Mr. Glidmann said that's certainly part of it. Again, he would like to see Tracy be as successful as possible in order to support her other businesses. There may be areas on the waterfront where extensions are appropriate and areas that they are inappropriate.

Mr. Ridgway said he has heard Board members discuss a separate idea between hot dog stands and seasonal businesses built on the wharf itself versus an extension of an existing building or property. This sounds like it might hinge on seasonal versus non-seasonal year-round economy stuff. He asked what Mr. Glidmann means by "extensions"?

Mr. Glidmann said there are approaches to the seawalk. That's basically what the Crab Shack is asking for, and if the Board were to look at that particular ask in this snapshot of time, it's a reasonable request. He thinks it's the Harbor Board's responsibility to evaluate what is now and what could potentially be the future and somehow put some rules, guidelines, or restraints on what could happen. The City has tried this before with food carts in designated areas on Front Street and Main Street and the food carts have sometimes been a real problem for the businesses on the street. The extension issue and the specific seawalk issue both have to be looked at and there may be two different determinations made about them.

Reecia Wilson, Juneau, AK

Ms. Wilson said good policy is clear policy, and she read her letter from the packet. In her closing statements she writes that the addition of use of public lands would in fact change the potential value of any subject property thru the income approach method of valuation and potentially change the best and highest use values of waterfront real estate.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Ms. Wilson said that's probably her biggest concern with public lands competing with private lands as it relates to this stage of our waterfront development, all these beautiful flat public lands created with tax payer dollars competing with those that have made investments. She knows Mr. Heumann has made obviously very significant investment in his building as well. She would encourage the Board to seek professional advice from a certified appraiser who specializes in commercial property on this topic. Her biggest concern is manipulating the paradigm of best and highest use values of waterfront property with the addition of public lands to add to the income approach of real estate. There are situations that the Docks & Harbors Board are challenged with in other areas of our community that don't necessarily have the prickly real estate best and highest use values and that's why she would encourage some advice from a certified appraiser who appraises buildings and how adding square footage to a specific piece of a subject property could actually increase the value of the building and provide potentially an unfair competitive advantage for some of us that have invested in private property and have these types of spaces available for rent. She sympathizes with Mr. Heumann and with Tracy and some of her challenges with the space that she has to operate. As someone testified at the last meeting this is not a space problem, it's a rent problem.

Mr. Uchytil asked what it would look like to seek advice from a certified building appraiser?

Ms. Wilson said the Board could probably get someone to do a fairly quick analysis on the valuation of additional outdoor public lands. She has the Hangar, the Flight Deck, and the Twisted Fish and she's very aware of what she pays on a year round basis and what that private space means to the business model that she operates. An appraiser may not even have to do an analysis. If they've done some work around the waterfront they would have that education and experience to likely let you know that this public policy allowing for cherry picking certain spaces on public land and allowing an adjacent property owner to have access to that land that's improved in a mature market would likely manipulate the paradigm of best and highest use values and possibly the value of the real estate.

David Summers, Juneau, AK

Mr. Summers is a previous Docks & Harbors Board member. While still on the Board, he made the motion to lease about 60 square feet to Bill Heumann for the purpose of Tracy's Crab Shack to have a utility, which was propane, and then also to repair a building to an appropriate space. He also attended a previous Operations Committee meeting as a member of the public and fully supported the idea, and what effectively happened was the renewal of that temporary permit for another year. He thinks that was an important consideration to make, especially because it was a utility. He was encouraged at the opening part of this meeting to hear from the Chair that the intent is to look at this again through some process as we move forward rather than drill down through it tonight. He thinks the Board will get a better product if they take their foot off the gas a little bit. He thinks this policy issue is being driven by an ask, and often when a policy has been driven by an ask, it tends to lead to a bad public policy. For example, he wants strongly for this body to consider the Archipelago Lot project, he hears there are funds available for that

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

project and there is interest on behalf of the landholder, so something like this could seriously affect that. The number one issue in his opinion is not how this enhances the benefactor. The issue is that it creates an unfair competitive advantage above and beyond other businesses. He would love a lease on the waterfront, he's ready to bid right now. He does not think pigeonholing it to existing land holders is fair. He would suggest that the moratorium be left in place and that the Operations Committee create a subcommittee, which he would volunteer to be a part of, that would take this through the landholders, the Downtown Business Association, and any other interested parties. They could come up with some sort of policy that may work. He doesn't think you can make those small leases in this mature market without creating an unfair advantage for somebody.

Greg Pilcher, Juneau, AK

Mr. Pilcher said he does not own a restaurant but he is trying to get clarification as it relates to #4 in the policy statement which reads "To this end, Docks & Harbors shall not permit future private-sector commercial activities." What will the policy mean for vendor booths that already exist on public land?

Mr. Simpson said the existing permitted tour sales booths have historically been present and the idea was to maintain status quo on those. We are used to them, we know how to manage them, and they provide a useful purpose for local businesses and visitors alike.

David McGivney, Juneau, AK

Mr. McGivney said he is the owner of McGivney's and Tracy is his partner in business and in life. He doesn't come to a lot of these meetings, but as a partner he's had enough of what's been going around against Tracy. He appreciates the Docks & Harbors vision of making downtown waterfront improvements for us and visitors alike. His understanding is the Docks & Harbors Board exists to promote the health of the City and Borough of Juneau through the planning, development, and management of it's marinerelated property and facilities. He feels the Docks & Harbors Board has bigger projects that it should be working on than going back and forth on this issue that has been brought up and made headlines around town, whether to lease space on Bill Heumann's property for Tracy. It turned into everybody getting involved in the interest of doing something on the waterfront and complaining about who can and can't do business and people making comments about competition and at the end what is policy. He knows the Board is working hard on that. His questions is, would this have happened and everybody gotten involved if Mr. Heumann as a property owner would have come up and asked to lease a space in front without Tracy being involved? He feels this would not have been the case. Tracy has been targeted by the other restaurant group that obviously has three locations on the waterfront and makes relating to competition this matter of the back and forth in this restaurant war. We have one, they have three, who's the underdog in this and where is the competition coming from? Tracy has been doing a great job for the last 13 years. He hopes whatever the Board comes though with as a policy makes sense for everybody. He doesn't think it's Docks & Harbors' problem to figure out who is in competition with who. The Board just needs to do the best for the City, the businesses, and the waterfront.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Committee Discussion/Action

Mr. Donek said one of the things he's hearing is a misunderstanding that this policy has been brought up by Bill Heumann's request. This policy goes back to the December 4th meeting with the Assembly, where we brought in the waterfront plan and the Archipelago Lot. At that time, the Assembly made it very clear that they want to see a lot of our space leased out to food carts. It was a coincidence that Mr. Heumann walked in with a request. At the December Operations Committee meeting we discussed how to move a policy forward to the Assembly, and Mr. Donek suggested coupling it with Mr. Heumann's request. This isn't just about Bill Heumann, it comes from the Assembly. They were very unhappy about the Archipelago property being developed and a lot of those little vendors being displaced, so they were looking for a space to put them on our property.

Mr. Simpson agreed that's one direction that pressure is coming from to deal with this issue and the space that's being created. There are also people like Mr. Glidmann saying that unfairly competes, so he doesn't know where that's going to shake out.

Mr. Ridgway agreed whole-heartedly that it's going to take some time to do this, and it should take as much time as it needs as long as it's not overtly negatively impacting any individual, group, or commerce itself. He really appreciates the breadth of public testimony thinks every one of them has a point. Mr. Heumann will likely not be the only person that approaches the Docks & Harbors Board to lease property and we can expect that someone else will have an ask in the future whether it is a cart on the wharf or a larger section of other improved property or raw land. One way of looking at it is just to make the rate fair. The Board does have the option to say unless a piece of land is critical for a view plane and/or transit, everything is fair game. If the square footage is at a market value, then Docks & Harbors should have a process for leasing property out to fund itself to continue to do it's mission. He is not ignoring what the Downtown Business Association and Mr. Glidmann have said, that more businesses essentially corking the businesses further in downtown has a long term effect on the economy. He is just saying there are a lot of options to think about.

Mr. Simpson said we are going to take all of this testimony and written commentary under advisement and combine that with our planning process which in itself was extensive and involved a good deal of professional input in terms of the economic aspects of what we're doing, what our development means for the community, how it impacts the neighboring businesses and so forth. We will set up a subcommittee meeting and try to hone the policy down to something more user friendly before the next Operations Committee meeting.

Mr. Ridgway said he'd like to volunteer for the subcommittee.

MOTION: None.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

VIII. New Business

1. Tidelands Lease Rent Adjustment: Yankee Cove Development- ATS 1677

Mr. Uchytil said the appraisal done by Horan and Company on page 41 is for the Yankee Cove property leased to Marion Hobbs. The aerial on page 45 shows two tracts making up about 0.84 acres. The rates are going to increase from \$0.05 to \$0.12 per square foot. The property was last appraised in 2007. Mr. Hobbs has been paying \$1,839 per year and the new proposed rate is \$4,400 per year. The rate is going up for two reasons, one is that the property is being appraised at a higher level and the other is there is more property. Starting in 2001 the state allowed municipalities to ask for and receive tidelands. In 2013 a new survey was done and ATS 1677 was created, which expanded what Mr. Hobbs had before. If Mr. Hobbs was here he may say the increase is unfair.

Committee Questions

Mr. Simpson asked when the property was increased, did anyone ask for ATS 1677 to have that footprint versus the old one?

Mr. Uchytil said the state drives the survey instructions but yes, my understanding is the new footprint is what Mr. Hobbs asked for because he needed to dredge it.

Mr. Simpson said it's a big increase but we're somewhat constrained by the professional appraisal that's in front of us.

Mr. Uchytil said it has been customary to bring rate adjustments to the Board for consideration and the opportunity for the lesee to make their situation known.

Public Comment- None

Committee Discussion/Action

MOTION By MR. ETHERIDGE: TO ADJUST THE ANNUAL MARKET RENT TO 12¢/SF FOR 36,786 SF AT YANKEE COVE TIDELANDS, RESULTING IN \$4,414.32/ YEAR LEASE AND ASK UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Motion passed with no objection.

- 2. Don D. Statter Harbor Breakwater Covering Project (Moved to Information)
- 3. Alaska State Trooper Vessel ENFORCER Auke Bay Marine Station Moorage

Mr. Uchytil said the Troopers have approached the City because they would like to move the Enforcer to Auke Bay from Ketchikan, primarily due to the success of DIPAC and North Lynn Canal. They asked if we would consider any less than the Statter Harbor rate

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

which is \$7.15 per foot per month. Mr. Uchytil indicated to the Troopers he would ask if the Board would consider the downtown moorage rate at \$4.25 per foot per month. We would intend to put them at the Auke Bay Marine Station float. The boat does come with 2 full time employees. He thinks it's a reasonable request.

Committee Questions

Mr. Simpson asked what is the size of the boat?

Mr. Uchytil answered 87 feet.

Mr. Eiler asked if we have done similar exceptions in the past, and would this be a permanent rate or would Mr. Uchytil recommend putting a ten year time frame on it?

Mr. Uchytil suggested charging the downtown rate until the new breakwater is installed and the float is recapitalized. We already have a MOU with UAS to provide moorage for their two research vessels and he was concerned about those vessels plus the Enforcer at the same float. Now he is more optimistic than ever with the plan to move forward with the new anchored dock that we'll be able to accommodate the legacy user groups that need access to the Auke Bay Marine Station.

Mr. Seng asked if there are any other exceptions in Statter Harbor as far as rates?

Mr. Uchtyil when he became Port Director, the USCG Liberty wasn't paying moorage at all. They showed up around 1988 and were granted ten years if they made improvements like power, water, and sewage but at year ten they were supposed to start paying. We were not able to collect back pay but we do have a lease with them now.

Mr. Etheridge asked what kind of utilities do we have on that float?

Mr. Uchytil said they need 100 amp power and we do have it down there. We'll get a meter for them so they can pay their own power. We have water down there as well. One benefit of inviting the Troopers to come and stay is we like the idea of having law enforcement presence at that facility. The \$7.15 per linear foot would be about \$7,500 and it's \$4,437 for the downtown rate. It's a difference of \$3,027 that we'd be giving up.

Mr. Donek said the Marine Station dock is showing its age and it's also outside the breakwater. It's not protected, so he could very easily justify how we could charge the downtown rate because they're not getting the same accommodations they'd be getting on the inside.

Mr. Uchytil said he told Sergeant Tuckwood the vessel would be a little exposed here but because they have a full-time skipper assigned to it, on days there is a westerly kicking up, by all means come inside the breakwater. He gave them what he thought were the concerns and they still believe it's in their best interest to be in Juneau and not Sitka.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Mr. Simpson asked if they could move inside the breakwater in the winter?

Mr. Uchytil said yes, they just wouldn't have 100 amp service.

Mr. Donek said it's still not as convenient as having a nice place on the inside.

Public Comment- None

Committee Discussion/Action

MOTION: TO PROVIDE MOORAGE TO THE ALASKA STATE TROOPER VESSEL ENFORCER AT A RATE CONSISTENT WITH THE DOUGLAS, HARRIS AND AURORA HARBORS AND ASK UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Motion passed with no objection.

IX. Items for Information/Discussion

1. Potential Auke Bay Fish House Lease with UAS

Mr. Uchytil said there is a program called ANSEP (Alaska Native Science & Engineering Program). The southeast section is run by Dr. Keith Cox and they would like to lease the entire main floor of the Fish House. Mr. Uchytil will begin the process and unless the Assembly says something else, we have to lease it at fair market value.

Mr. Simpson said fair market value of that place should include the notice of the condition that it's in, so it shouldn't be out of sight. It's actually set up pretty well for a classroom situation.

Committee Discussion/Public Comment

2. Don D. Statter Harbor – Breakwater Covering Project (Moved from New Business)

Mr. Uchytil said we have completed the openings near the mainwalk and the fish cleaning station. Silverbow did a really good job. What he wants to do is give the Board an idea of how much money is in the program to deck over all of the openings.

Mr. Borg said each one of the cells is a different size, and if he understands correctly the construction cost is \$99.50 per square foot. Overall, we are about \$35,000 short of the original amount that we set aside, that we voted on each year.

Mr. Uchytil said for two years we've been putting in \$333,000 into this project. We've only spent \$75,000. We did move \$200,000 from this project to the Harris bathrooms. He

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

will have more information next week, but we could probably go out with a single contract to deck over the rest of the dock.

Mr. Eiler asked if it's a grating you can walk on?

Mr. Uchytil said yes, it's flush to the breakwater and there are structural elements through the openings.

Mr. Borg said it's amazing, it's probably one of our best safety additions.

Mr. Simpson said given that we're thinking about putting a new breakwater outside this one, and that this one is about 30 years old now, is this going to be reusable or continue to be useable more or less indefinitely? It's a good project, but not if we're only going to get five more years of use out of it.

Mr. Uchytil said everything is predicated on the Corps building this new wave attenuator. We will have a 20% match for that, which could be something like \$8 million and is optimistically 3-4 years out. He doesn't think it's a bad investment because the increased moorage capacity at Statter Harbor is still going to be a few years after we get the big wave attenuator in.

Mr. Simpson said if we don't put the wave attenuator in, we're going to use the breakwater until it falls apart and if we do get the attenuator, it'll be useful as a new float. We've gone 30 years without those covers, he wants to be sure we're going to get 15-20 more years out of it if we're going to put a million dollars into it.

Mr. Uchytil said those are great Board Retreat questions. We wanted to see what it would cost to put these in and what it looks like.

Mr. Simpson said we like them and they weren't as expensive as we thought they'd be.

Mr. Uchytil said now the question is, does this merit our next dollar?

Mr. Simpson said the aerial photo really shows how many openings there are.

Mr. Uchytil said there are more and more yachts, small cruise ships and people wanting to use this. It's kind of scary. We treat it like moorage now, not just the breakwater.

Mr. Seng said he knows where Mr. Simpson is going with the question about the useable lifespan of the breakwater and he thinks when they were originally discussing this Mr. Gillette said it was about 20 years.

Mr. Uchtyil said the Naval Academy came out and evaluated it in 2011.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Mr. Simpson requested that Mr. Gillette update the Board on that, dig out whatever the Academy came up with and share his own opinion about it before we commit a million dollars to it.

2. FY2019 Moorage Rates – No Anchorage CPI Adjustment

Mr. Uchytil said the moorage rate is tied to the Anchorage CPI because there is not a Juneau CPI. There is no change to the moorage rates again this year.

Committee Discussion/Public Comment

Mr. Donek said the Board needs to look at this again after 5 years and if there haven't been any rate increases we need to think about changing it.

Mr. Uchytil suggested deleting the clause that says "round to the nearest nickel." The CPI is going up a little bit but not enough.

Mr. Simpson said there should be a cumulative piece to that, just because it doesn't go up enough to raise rates in a given year, if over 3 years it does, then the rates can go up.

Mr. Uchytil said it's not written that way.

Mr. Simpson said that's a mistake. He specifically remembers the Board discussing the incremental change because we knew the increase could be too small to change rates for 20 years in a row. We've had a long spell of very small inflation.

Mr. Uchytil said he would send the Board the actual language and they could tell him if we are misinterpreting it.

3. Flag Pole Project with Taku Smokeries

Mr. Uchytil said Hank Baumgart who owns Taku Smokeries and his wife Erin are very patriotic and they would like to put a big flag pole where the ice house is down by Taku Smokeries. There is still a dolphin there with a catwalk that leads out to it, and they would like to put up a big flag. He think it's a cool idea.

Committee Discussion/Public Comment

Mr. Simpson asked if they were going to pay for it?

Mr. Uchytil said yes.

Mr. Seng asked if it would be an American flag or a commercial advertisement flag?

Mr. Uchytil said it would be an American flag, not a Taku Smokeries flag.

For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

Mr. Simpson said the sense of the Committee is we are not offended by the idea.

Mr. Seng asked to register strong support.

4. Alaska Clean Harbors Update

Mr. Uchytil said we are now a Clean Harbor certified facility.

Committee Discussion/Public Comment

Mr. Simpson asked if we have confirmed that everyone has stopped pumping into the harbor?

Mr. Uchytil said that wasn't a requirement, the requirement was to have rules, education, and tell people where they can go pump. We've met all the criteria to become an Alaska Clean Harbor. A representative from the Clean Harbor program will come to the next Board and Assembly meetings to present us with a flag. Mr. Uchytil will also talk about it on Action Line.

Mr. Borg said this was Mr. Creswell's pilot project when he was hired a few years ago. He has done the lion's share of the work so the credit goes to him. He has done a lot of hands on stuff, paperwork, regulation changes, and reviews. It was quite a project and he's done an amazing job.

Mr. Seng said about a year ago we did some water quality testing in the harbor. Has there been any consideration of doing that periodically? It would be really nice if we had some data that could illustrate that by doing this, we have moved this far and set some goals for the future as we continue to implement the provisions of the policy so we could actually show some measurable improvements. It might be a good thing to consider doing on an annual or biannual basis just to keep track of where we're going.

Mr. Simpson said that is a good point, that was supposed to be a baseline. It showed that our harbors were pretty polluted and so if we can show that we've reduced it by half or something we could declare that it's working. If it doesn't show that, then it shows we have more work to do on the enforcement side.

5. Docks & Harbors Job Postings

Mr. Uchytil said we have nine seasonal jobs open for Docks & Harbors. If you know mature people who are looking for seasonal jobs and want to work on the waterfront please encourage them to apply. They close on February 26th and are benefitted positions. We also have one full time position that will post tomorrow.

Committee Discussion/Public Comment

CBJ DOCKS & HARBORS BOARD OPERATIONS/PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES For Wednesday, February 14th, 2018

- X. Staff & Member Reports- None
- **Committee Administrative Matters** XI.
 - 1. Next Operations/Planning Committee Meeting- Wednesday, March 21st, 2018.
- **Adjournment-** The meeting was adjourned at 6:49 p.m. XII.